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Iniezione 

Turbocharging: Nothing Forced about its Benefits 
     About 25 members gathered at Group 2 in Ballard for our April club meeting, on a fine evening that saw 
at least two top-down convertibles among the attendees!  Our initial socializing and catching-up was greatly 
aided by a lavish spread Group 2 had laid out for us, and I think we managed to keep most of the food off 

John van Rensburgôs fine Italian motorcycles in the 
lounge/retail area.  Many thanks, John! 
Much of the pleasure of these gatherings, of course, 
comes from look-
ing at the variety 
of cars and bikes 
at the shops we 
visit, and Group 2 
offered an impres-
sive collection of 
Alfas currently in 

house for various service and modification projects.  Two 164s (one a 
164Q) were being serviced, as was a GTV6 and no less than three racing 
Milanos, including Mirko Freguiaôs immaculate red example and John 
van Rensburgôs own racer.  Wes Ingramôs old racing GTV was also 
present, looking absolutely gorgeous and currently in search of a new 
owner. 
     After a short club meeting we moved on to the main topic of the 
evening: turbocharging!  The appeal of a relatively straightforward 
bolt-on power increase has always been strong, but John pointed out 
just how mainstream the approach has become.  Thirty years ago less 
than one percent of cars on the road had any form of forced induc-
tion; this year that figure is expected to be nearer 46-47%.  Manufac-
turers have typically adopted it to increase fuel efficiency, using a rel-
atively small and efficient engine for most running-around and com-
muting use and tapping into turbocharged reserves of power only 

when needed.   
     Of course, their education in developing 
stronger materials and better control electronics 
pays off in spades for those enthusiasts looking 
to wring more power out of their existing cars, 
and Group 2ôs staff have acquired quite a bit of 
knowledge in how to apply this.  Things have 
come a very long way since John (in his native 
South Africa) put a BMW 733 engine into a 528i 
and bolted on the KKK turbocharger from a Por-
sche!  It was definitely exciting, he reported, 
but he never did get it to run properly.  Modern 
electronics, better com-
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   Though my fa-
vorite time is to-
day, I'm also very 
happy about the 
future and the 
past.  The fantastic 
opportunities we 
have in front of us 
make me very ex-
cited for the future 
with many new Al-
fas still to 
come.  Seeing Alfa 
Romeos driving on 
the roads helps to 
reassure me that 

an Alfa future is really happening.  
   A red 4C Coupe drove past me near Kenmore, while 
later the same day, a yellow 4C Spider roared by 
me when I was at Dick's Drive In at Edmonds.  A blue 
Giulia was in Tacoma and a dark grey one was parked 
near where I lunched in Bellevue.  Of course, I see or 
hear Greg W. most days in his deep red Giulia QV, 
who may blip the throttle or at least push the go pe-
dal a bit harder whenever he sees me.  (Thanks 
Greg!) 
   Yes, 4Cs and Giulias are here for us to buy, drive, 
see, and enjoy.  Still to come, we'll see the Stelvio 
SUV which should be coming in both the Quadrifoglio 
trim as well as a bit more subtle version.  Though I'm 
not an SUV fan, these just may be a great option for 
lots of people... and its not just a rebadged Dodge.  
There are other possible future versions joining 
the Giulia QV and Ti, the possible Veloce is out in Eu-
rope.  Mostly just trim differences but if it sells more 
cars, that's a win.  Also, the 2 door Giulia should be 
along in another year or so, and if they do that, I bet 
a Spider will be coming.  Perhaps thatôs why the Maz-
da Miata / Fiat Spider happened, rather than make it 
an Alfa Spider. 
    Even the number of Alfa Romeo dealerships is kind 
of amazing.  Along with the outstanding care and of-
ferings from Alex in Kirkland, we also have CarPros in 
Renton, Alfa Romeo / Fiat of Tacoma, Dave Smith 
Motors in Coeur d'Alene, Ron Tonkin in Portland, Alfa 
Romeo of Vancouver BC, and now Ferrari Maserati of 
Seattle has added Alfa Romeo to their offerings.  As I 
went through some older magazines, I even found a 
photo of Ferrari of Seattle from before Grand Prix Mo-
tors, back in the 50's when it was Lee Moran Co. sell-
ing Lincolns and Mercurys. 

   Speaking 
of history, I 
have been 
looking at 
lots of old car 
magazines, 
club newslet-
ters, and Alfa 
Owners late-
ly.  Our club, 
chapter, and 
car brand we 

love have wonderful roots and branches that have 
enjoyed many seasons and changes over the 

years.   When describing 
Alfa Romeo, old Road & 
Track magazines noted 
more than once "Driving 
for enjoyment", which still 
fits today.    In a road test 
of an Alfa 8C2300 MM, the 
tester asked, "Where else 
can you buy a successful 
Grand Prix race car that 
you can drive on the 
street?"    
   There are plenty of the 
old ads that sell the han-
dling and performance, 
and a few creative new 
ones that sell the pas-
sion. 
     In a 1974 In-
iezione, there was a 
nice tribute to "Our Fa-
ther who art in two li-
ter": Jay Nuxoll.  The 
words covered his 
schooling, military ser-
vice, travels, marriage, 
and his growing collec-
tion of Alfa Rome-
os.  That passion still 
remains, plus he's 
passed it along 
to both his kids and 
grandkids.  
   Throughout 
the years of Iniezione 
and Alfa Owner maga-
zines, there's one 
thought that amazes 
me.  There are a ton 
of great people who 
have put out huge 
efforts to create 
events, provide tech-
nical support, manage 
the clubs, host con-
ventions, support our 
interests, and much 
more.  Thirty-eight 
years ago, the club 
calendar had drives, wine tours, swim parties, track 
events and meetings.  Many of the names of the peo-
ple are gone from NWARC now, but there are quite a 
few that remain as full members, such as Malcolm 
Harris, Bill Richards, Alan Chockie, Jim Elms, Joe 
Faherty, W.E. Damm, Greg Loper and Charles 
Gunderson.  All of these people have been members 
for 38+ years.  Ray Marty and Steve Bodin have been 
members for over 50 years!!! 
   Today, we have an equally wonderful bunch provid-
ing time and enthusiasm within the Northwest Alfa 
Romeo Club.   Thank you to all past and present 
members, and to all who have helped, are helping, 
and will help as we keep this fun chapter going 
strong into the future.     Fred Russell 

 Presidentôs Column                                                                      By Fred Russell 
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          Board Members   
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           Club Liaisons 

The Iniezione is the monthly newsletter of the Northwest Alfa Romeo Club, a non-profit organization of Alfa Romeo en-
thusiasts. NWARC is a regional chapter of the national Alfa Romeo Owners Club (AROC). Chapter meetings are typically 
held the second Tuesday of most months except December.   Membership dues are $68 per year, which includes subscrip-
tions to either the digital and/or print versions of the Iniezione and the monthly national publication, Alfa Owner. For infor-
mation about joining the club, contact the membership director listed in the right hand column.   Opinions expressed in the 
Iniezione are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect those of the club.  (The author may simply be nuts!)  Publi-
cation of articles describing technical procedures does not constitute an endorsement by the club, its officers, or AROC. It 
is the responsibility of the person performing any procedure to accept all consequences of his or her actions.  Wouldnôt it 
be nice if everyone would take personal responsibility? 

Commercial advertisements in the newsletter are a win!  During this tight economy, give your business added exposure 
while supporting the NWARC. Ad rates are: 5òx8ò $85/Qrtly  $200/Annu  4òx5ò $65/Qtrly  $170/Annu  2òx3.5ò 
$50/Qtrly  $120/Annu    E-mail a color tif, or pdf file (300 DPI) to  editor@nwalfaclub.com 

To subscribe to the digital newsletter:  Send an e-mail to  info-subscribe@nwalfaclub.com     ...then when the 
automated tool sends you an e-mail message, simply reply to the message and youôre on the list. 

Informazioni Generali 

 

 

ñThe Italian Jobò - Get Some Tips on How to Drive in Italy! 

    Join us on Tuesday May 9 at 
6:30pm for some homemade Min-
estrone soup and tossed salad at 
our May club meeting.  

    Following dinner and a brief 
meeting, we will show the 1969 
version of ñThe Italian Jobò star-
ring Michael Caine, several ñrealò 
Minis (not those modern BMW 
thingies), a Miura losing an argu-
ment with a bulldozer and a num-
ber of Alfa Romeo police cars 
stuck in traffic. 

     Remember to bring your old 
magazines for the exchange.  This 
month Fred will be bringing a large 
pile that all have Alfa arti-
cles.  Some are older and some 
are new.  Free exchange to any-
one who attends.  

     If you want, bring popcorn or 
finger desserts to share. Beverag-
es will be provided.  

Wild About Cars Garage 
11200 Kirkland Way #200, 
Kirkland, WA 98033 

Next Club Meeting       Tue, May 9   -   6:30 pm     
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 puters and knowledge of fuel mapping combined with much better materials mean that turbocharging is no 
longer the black art it was, and now can produce significant power increases reliably and with excellent, 
smooth performance in everyday street driving. 

     How much performance?  The 24-valve 3.5-litre V6 in Johnôs racing Milano has been 
dyno tested at 328 BHP at the wheels, and one Group 2 employee has put an Alfa V6 tur-
boôd up to 450 BHP into a BMW (!) (the engine is 180 lbs lighter) which he uses for hill-
climbs and road driving.  The twin-cam fours can see comparable increases, up to 210 bhp 
reliably for road use; after all, Alfa Romeo got 400 bhp out of them in DTM racing.  You do 
have to replace the head gasket, though; the stock item is known to be weak even in road 
use, but greatly-improved aftermarket replacements are readily available. 
     Can the transmissions take that much increase?  
General opinion is that the 4-cylinder transmissions 
can certainly take the power (though the synchros 
will always be weak!) but given that the V6 carsô 
transmissions were originally designed for the 4-
cylinder, alternatives are helpful.  In his racing Mila-
no John has replaced the transaxle with a conven-
tional Getrag gearbox mounted right behind the en-
gine, though this does move a fair amount of 
weight forward.  Another approach heôs exploring 
with a customer is to replace the Alfa Romeo trans-
axle with one from a Corvette, which adds a little 

extra weight but keeps the balance closer to original. 
     John showed us a neat rig heôs acquired for using crushed walnuts 
to blast carbon deposits off the back of valve heads without removing them from an engine, a service thatôs 
recommended for BMWs but is also valuable for Alfas.  He also brought us up to speed on his recent partner-
ship with Alfaholics in the UK to offer their full range of replacement Alfa parts, including all the aluminum 
panels needed to replicate a GTA.  If anyone wants to build a GTA-lookalike with more modern engine and 
suspension components, John would be more than happy to help!   
     Overall, it was a fascinating evening, and we all learned a great deal. 

Turbocharging ð continued  

     The MG Car Club put on another great rally on April 22, starting and 
ending as usual at the Burlington Mall.  The threatened rain held off 
until most competitors were back, and thanks to our late spring the tu-
lip fields were wonderfully colorful!   
     The mix of cars was as varied 
as ever, this year including no 
less than five DeLoreans!  There 
must have been a time warp 
somewhere close byé   
     Six NWARC teams entered 
(four Spiders, one Fiat and one.. 
VW?).  At least one other NWARC 

member was seen running under Fiat 
colors, but we wonôt hold that against 
him as he didnôt win.  All the NWARC 
teams did well ð our lowest scorer did considerably better than some other 
club winners ð but, inevitably (it seems) Fred Russell and Cindy Akana once 
again won the club plaque, with a perfect score.  Driving a VW.  -  Jon Inge 

Text & photos - Jon Inge 

Tulip Rallye 

G2 turbocharging expertise - a twin-turbo 
big-block Chevy in a drag race Camaro 

John van Rensburg 
in expansive mood  

Fred Russell 

Jon Inge 

Joe Mitchell 

Jon Inge 
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     Every year, the FIAT Enthusiasts Northwest (FEN) host their All 
Italian Car Show.  One of the great aspects of this gathering is the 
diversity of cars that arrive.  From a 1932 Alfa Romeo 8C2300 MM 
to a Bianchina Cabriolet to a Lamborghini Huracan... Itôs always a 
wonderful mix.  
     The crowds and car numbers were down a bit, but not due to 
weather as we had a nice sunny day.  The challenge may have 
stemmed from the event falling on Easter Sunday.  FEN would ra-
ther not use that day, but every few years, thatôs the day they're 
given from the location host, Triple X Drive-In in Issaquah. 
     Alex Sargeant came out from Rairdon's Maserati Fiat Alfa Romeo 
of Kirkland with a new Fiat Spider, Maserati Levante, and Alfa Giulia 
for people to sample. 
     The mix of Alfa Romeos was great, from the 1932 to both an 

Alfetta GT and a GTV6.  The Giulia Super and Milano sat near 
a Duetto and newer Spiders and a Montreal.  Ferrari had one car 
from the 60's and a few from the 90's and newer, all looking and 
sounding good while the Maserati space had a rare cream col-
ored Biturbo and a newer Ghib-
li.  DeTomaso Panteras showed 
up with 3 very nice examples, 
which is about a third of the 

number that usually attend.  Either 
way, each marque and participant 
was enjoying the day. 
     Fiat and Lancia had the most cars 
with plenty of new Fiat 500s as well 
as a nice mix of older cars.  The 
matching set of white Lancia Scorpi-
ons was cool, as was a rare sighting 
of a Fiat Dino Coupe.  Even more  

rare was a Lada 1200 brought from the Sovi-
et Car Museum... which is another name for 
a Sammamish couple's collection of Eastern 
Block cars.  
     The Lamborghini section held a nice 
blue, and very unique Espada all day while a 
stunningly green brand new-looking Hura-
can spent a short visit.  
     The day was relaxed and fun with a few 
fun extra non-Italian cars sneaking in later... 
a couple of late 60s Lotus Elans, a split win-
dow '63 Corvette, and an even a large green 
Blower Bentley from 1926.  When almost 
everyone had gone, the event banners put 
away, and you thought the show was over, 
in rolled a bright yellow Lamborghini Miura S.  It was like a wonderful dessert 
following a great Italian family style dinner.  
      Thanks FEN, for hosting another wonderful Italian day.   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Clockwise from top right: 1932 Alfa 8C2300 , Fiat 500, Maserati BiTurbo, Lambor-
ghini Espada, De Tomaso Pantera, Fiat Dino Coupe, Alfa Romeo Montreal, Ferraris, 
1964 Bianchina Cabriolet , Lada, Alfas.                      Article and photos: Fred Russell 

FEN All-Italian Car Show, Issaquah ð April 16 


